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BOARD OF RULES AND APPEALS
May 13, 2010
Meeting Minutes

Call to order:

Chair Steve Kastner called a published meeting of the Broward County Board of Rules and Appeals to order at 7:00 p.m.

Roll Call

Ron Burr

Gregg D’Attile

John Famularo
Alberto Fernandez

William Flett

Steve Kastner – Chair







Allan Kozich

Jay Shechter – Vice Chair
John R. Smith

David Tringo

Abbas Zackria
Don Zimmer
The presence of a quorum was established.
Approval of Minutes

The Chair asked for a motion to approve the minutes for March 11, 2010. Mr. Kozich moved to approve the January 14, 2010 board meeting minutes. Mr. Shechter seconded the motion.  
THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY WITH A VOTE OF 12 to 0.
CONSENT AGENDA

1.
Certifications
Mr. DiPietro brought to the Board’s attention additions to the certifications. Included in the agenda packet are David Arias, Fire Inspector for North Lauderdale, Victoria Burgess, Fire Inspector for Pompano Beach, Ronald C. DeShong, Fire Inspector for Miramar, Stephen L. Rogers, Fire Inspector for Fort Lauderdale, and Bennett Eric Steinbert, Fire Inspector for Plantation.
The Chair asked for a MOTION. Mr. Kozich moved to approve and Mr. Tringo seconded the MOTION. 
THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY WITH A VOTE OF 12 to 0.
REGULAR AGENDA
2.
Appeal #10-03 – 1291 NW 45th Court, Deerfield Beach
Bob Andrews – Chief Mechanical Code Compliance Officer addressed the Board. This appeal involves a room being attached to a detached single-family residence. The Appellant wants this room to be a classified as a sunroom – Category 3 - 350 square feet. By definition, a sunroom is considered non-habitable and non-conditioned. The room is accessible through the house by a means of sliding glass doors (later identified as French Doors). The City of Deerfield wants to classify this room as a sunspace. The definition of a sunspace and sunroom is on page four in the packet, and if it is considered a sunspace, it is required to comply with the Energy Conservation Section of the Florida Residential Code. The FRC, Chapter 11, Energy Conservation Section, which we call the Energy Code, exempts certain buildings. It exempts any building that is neither heated nor cooled by a mechanical system, providing the building does not contain any electrical, plumbing or mechanical systems, which were designed to accommodate the future installation of the heating and cooling equipment. This sunroom does meet those requirements.
While the Energy Code does refer to buildings, the definition of a building in the Florida Residential Code also states the term “building shall be construed as  if followed by the words  “or part of.” This appeal pertains to a room, after checking with the Florida Building Commission. I called Ann Stanton, who has been with the staff up there for 20 years or so. She agreed that if this were classified as a Category 3 Sunroom it would be exempt from the Energy Code. 
The City of Deerfield Beach contends this room should be classified as a sunspace. The code defines a sunspace as a non-conditioned space, but does not say it is non-habitable. Therefore, they want to require compliance with the Energy Code. Required ventilation is mentioned in the appeal, but not in the response from the Building Official. I do not think either party disagrees that they have to meet the ventilation requirements. Rusty Carroll and Bill Dumbaugh, both Chief Structural Code Compliance Officers and myself reviewed this and we recommend that you approve the appeal and the room be classified as a Category 3 Sunroom.
Joseph Belcher, President of JDB Code Services, Inc. addressed the board and stated he was representing the contractor on this particular job as well as the Aluminum Association of Florida. 
Mr. Belcher agreed with everything Mr. Andrews said and had one comment – After doing an electronic search in the code Mr. Belcher discovered that the term (sunspace) appears twice. First in the definition in the Energy Chapter, just a definition, with no requirements tied to it. The second time it appears in the definition of a sunroom, at the end it says, for the purpose of this code, the term sunroom as used herein shall include conservatories, sunspaces, solariums, porch patio covers. “I submit that whether you want to call it a sunspace or a sunroom, the code defines five (5) categories of sunrooms we are saying this is non-habitable and non-conditioned. There is thermal isolation, thermal break from the building by French doors or windows. Mr. Belcher said Mr. Messiha responded to the original letter. I’ve already read the definition of a sunroom that specifically includes the term sunspace. It says a sunspace is a sunroom. The room is not built substantially of glass. It has to be 65% glass on one long wall and one other wall of all the walls of the sunroom. There are two (2) types of definitions and one says 40% of the roof and wall area have to be glass, and one says 65% of one long wall and one short wall are under the second definition, and Mr. Belcher went on to explain both definitions. 
This room is not designed for winter heating. It is additional recreational space for the family. The sunroom is not attached to conditioned space. The City says that it is attached. It is not attached. It is thermally isolated. It is not actually open into the house. In Section 1100.01, the City says the sunroom is a non-conditioned building, and the exemption does not apply. We are saying it is a building based on the definition for building in the Energy portion of the code that says “or portion thereof”. Mr. Belcher contends this is a non-conditioned portion of the building and noted that Mr. Messiha referenced the one thousand (1,000) square foot rule, we do not ask for specific criteria and referenced Chapter 12 to conclude his presentation.

Waguih Messiha – Building Official for the City of Deerfield Beach addressed the Board. 
Mr. Messiha maintains the sunroom does not have to be air-conditioned, and discussed the energy calculations. Mr. Messiha continued to say that the room is designed to capture the heat in the winter, so people can live in the building. He noted that we do not have nine (9) months of winter in Florida. It is a solid inch wall. The sunroom is not 17 X 10. There are no separations. Some of those rooms are bedrooms, which require egress. 
After some discussion, Staff member, Mark Scala, Chief Engineering Code Compliance Officer concurred with the numbers that were given. as asked by Board member, Mr. Tringo. Board member, Mr. Smith asked if the building was attached and Mr. Belcher said that it was.

Mr. Kozich made a MOTION to approve the appeal. Mr. Tringo seconded the Motion.

THE MOTION CARRIED WITH A VOTE OF 11 – 1.
3.
Appeal #10-04 – Ameritech Construction, Inc., Hallandale Beach
Bob Andrews – Chief Mechanical Code Compliance Officer presented the item in the absence of Rusty Carroll and Bill Dumbaugh, Chief Structural Code Compliance Officers. Mr. Andrews stated that the issue regarded a re-roofing permit for a fifty story high Isle of Bermuda condominium permitted in 2006 under the 2004 Florida Building Code. The issue is the Building Official’s decision to declare the permit expired (null and void) and requiring the roofing contractor to obtain a new roofing permit. Appellant contends the Building Official improperly voided the permit.

There were several inspections and inspection reports written up until March 20, 2009 when Mr. Gonzalez, Building Official for the City of Hallandale Beach wrote a seven-page letter to the contractor, Ameritech Construction, (page 12 – 18) detailing the necessary corrections to be made before the permit could be closed out. Ameritech responded in a letter dated May 4, 2009 (page 19-20). There was a disagreement between the two, so they had a meeting with Rusty Carroll, Chief Structural Code Compliance Officer with the Board of Rules and Appeals. Pursuant to that meeting, Mr. Gonzalez sent another letter dated July 29, 2009 (page 21 – 22) to Ameritech. This letter outlined requirements to be met in order to close out the permit.

On November 11, 2009, Mr. Gonzalez wrote another letter to Ameritech (page 23) advising Ameritech that they had not complied with the requirements outlined in his July 29, 2009 letter and the permit has been deemed null and void. Section 106.10.3 of the Broward County Administrative Code allows a Building Official to consider the permit as null and void if such work, when commenced is suspended or abandoned for a period of ninety days. Certified copy of this letter was also sent to the Condominium President, Mr. Romano. Appellant contends there has been continuous activity within every ninety-day period. On February 19, 2010, Mr. Gonzalez wrote another letter (page 24) to the new President and Board Members of the Condominium informing them of items still to be completed after a new permit is issued. 

Mr. Carroll recommended the appeal be denied based on the fact the appeal was filed nine months after the permit was deemed null and void. He noted that the Building Official was willing to utilize board policy #08-02, which allows the contractor to utilize the 2004 Building Code to finalize the job, once corrections are completed. He further states that this policy does not prohibit the City from requiring fees to close the permit. Fees are not within the jurisdiction of the Board of Rules and Appeals which concluded his report.
Joseph Mulhern from Ameritech Construction addressed the Board. He referred to a letter from the City of Hallandale dated May 4, 2010; the most recent letter where they claim the permit is expired. They told us to finish the roof, pending certification and completion. You will see the final was called into the city and the permit was not expired; it was cancelled for paperwork. They were waiting for written warranty. A check had to be issued to the manufacturer. We are not in control of the warranty and how fast the manufacturer can issue it. The uplift was not per code. We removed it. Final inspection was the only thing that was needed. We had a meeting July 1, 2009 with Rusty Carroll and Tony Gonzalez. Now he tells us to pay the full permit fee. They would not listen. Roof is virtually all done. There has been continuous activity to close this out. There have been meetings with engineers and meetings with Rusty Carroll. We hired a special inspector. 
Tony Gonzalez – Building Official for the City of Hallandale Beach addressed the Board.
Mr. Gonzalez gave a chronological assessment of the events leading up to the appeal. He cites a moisture test that was deemed invalid, because it did not follow TS-126. He acknowledged that the owner of the condominium association performed, on two different companies, two moisture tests, both were rejected. The City of Hallandale Beach has been working with Ameritech and the Condominium Association to prevent having to tear the roof off. He recommended having a Special Inspector, an engineer to propose an acceptable system. He attested there was proof that he did communicate to Ameritech the fact that they needed to complete the request in the July 29th letter – “please take the appropriate action as listed above and/or provide the required documentation called for a final inspection within forty-five (45) calendar days from the date of this letter. Forty-five (45) calendar days were given, and Mr. Gonzalez referred to an email to Mr. Mulhern saying, “I’m out of town” It was really thirty (30) days. Mr. Mulhern asked for another fifteen (15); he was given another fifteen (15). It was forty-five (45) days. After that, the City sent a letter to the Condominium Association saying the permit had been deemed “null and void”. Mr. Gonzalez was still willing to consider the proposal of a new engineer that is on-board through the Condominium Association. He proposed to vent the system, to see if the roof could be dried out, and the Appellant gave him an action plan, but the action plan was not complete because of the following details:  the fact the company, ACRC Testing Lab, did an inspection of the roof, and found twenty-three (23) deficiencies. The deficiencies, some were minor, but they have to be corrected, and I wanted this new inspector to address those deficiencies. No one was called to inspect them, not the special inspector and not the City. Things were moving along, but not in a way the City could accept. Mr. Gonzalez informed the most recent special inspector of the requirements needed to close the inspection.
Mr. Flett questioned the fact that when “in progress” inspection was conducted, the installation was wet. Mr. Gonzalez responded that there was stacked installation that was uncovered and was getting wet, and that penetrations were open. Mr. Flett asked”Do you know whether or not the contractor removed that installation? No, but I am certain that due to two (2) different moisture tests that were done, that there was water found under the system.” Mr. Flett asked if there were penetrations in the roof after the roof was completed, and after the manufacturer had given their warranty. Were there penetrations made into the roof by electrical people or condominium owners? Mr. Gonzalez confirmed there were some holes there. Mr. D’Attile inquired whether the roof was leaking now. Mr. Mulhern responded that it was not. Mr. Tringo asked whether they can renew or can’t renew, was the renewal in progress, and were the guidelines followed? Mr. Andrews – “I believe they were. We were under the 2004 code. The 2007 says he has to notify them thirty (30) days in advance of the permit expiring, but we were not under that code, we were under the previous code, which did not require a thirty-day advance notice. We have a copy of the letter that was sent to Ameritech, and a copy was sent to the Condominium Board certified.”
Mr. Zackria noted that it was not normal procedure that the City would be asking the contractor to provide a warranty or NBL on a roof system. “I would think that the normal procedure would be if you witnessed wet insulation or if you had reason to suspect that the roof was damaged at the time the roofing work was being done, that they would have had a failed inspection, I see where you said they are proceeding at their own risk, but if the inspection had been failed they would be required to correct the situation before they could move forward. In this case, it seems like the city was too nice to the contractor and said, OK, you can go ahead as long as the warranty is provided, but the reality is the warranty is not called for in the code.”
Mr. Gonzalez concurred and said that the warranty issue had been dismissed and said he had requested a meeting to get everybody on the same page, but that never happened. The roof was completed. No final inspection was ever achieved. Mr. Kozich – “I’m more concerned about the failed test. Even though they got this warranty from this roofing company, it appears that there is a lot of moisture within the roofing system right now. It is going to lead to serious problems, shortly. In the heat of the summer, more water getting in there, you get big blisters, separation, and splits in the roof. Then there is a complete failure. I have a major issue with that.”
Chair: Is the question whether the permit is active? Mr. Andrews said that was his take on it. The Chair noted that all these issues are good, but that the question is do we have a valid permit or not?

After lengthy discussion between Mr. Kozich and Mr. Flett, Mr. Flett asked that after 90 days, was the contractor working on trying to get the paperwork through. Mr. Gonzalez said after 90 days, he met first with the condominium. Mr. Flett – the letter of July 29 is that is work being done. Mr. Kozich – I think you are pushing that very far. I think it has to be worked on the site, not worked on in “Podunk land somewhere.” Mr. Flett – We are going to disagree on this big time, Allan. The Building Official asked a contractor to get something, and he has to get this from a manufacturer, or he has to get this from an engineer. Mr. Kozich – but it’s not up to the Building Official to go and do all this, it’s up to the contractor to comply with the 90-day requirement. Mr. Kozich to Mr. Flett,” I have major issues with the failed tests that are still out there.” Mr. Flett pointed out that the cities and the contractors are all working here for the homeowner. This is what our job is, to protect the citizens of Broward County. Was the work done in a timely manner to get this final inspection? Mr. Flett asked Mr. Mulhern “what were you doing in these 90 days?” Mr. Gonzalez responded to the question. “The February, the 2/07 date that I gave, 90 days after the last inspection, passed inspection. Mr. Mulhern is correct; we had many meetings, but I was not getting what I was asking for, so I put it in writing. Forty-five (45) days later, and that never happened, so, my opinion, within those 45 days to comply with these issues and that was never done and we still have moisture tests that have failed, 2 of them, we have the deficiencies cited by a testing lab. Now there is an action plan, and I’m willing to consider it if they can dry it, but in my opinion the answer is no. 
Mr. Gonzalez “I met with Rusty Carroll and Ameritech. Rusty said, “with all due respect Mr. Gonzalez, take that out because that’s not in our code. There is a section in our Administrative Code that the proper Building Official can ask for additional information.”
Chair:   “In your opinion as a Building Official, do you think Mr. Mulhern made enough progress to keep the permit active, yes or no? Mr. Gonzalez – “No, sir.” 

Mr. Zackria agreed with the Building Official adding, “This permit is from 2006. This meeting occurred in July 2009 so we’re talking almost three years. He gave them another forty-five (45) days to become organized, and it didn’t happen. I think they were given more than reasonable time to get whatever information they needed to get to complete the project.”
Mr. Kozich said if he had these instructions from a Building Official that the permit was going to expire in three days, he would have had somebody out there to do the work and get the permit active. If you really want to do it, you will find a way to do it. Based upon what we have seen tonight, and reading the documents, and our Staff recommendations, that we deny the appeal.
Mr. Mulhern asked permission to speak, and the Chair granted him additional time. Mr. Mulhern spoke about the difficulty obtaining a warranty and it was out of his control. “The Building Official added on things that weren’t in the code. There were things that we could not do, until I had a meeting with Rusty Carroll who removed some of the items, and that was on July 1.” Mr. Mulhern referred to the next letter he received where the Building Official had already expired the permit. It wasn’t a matter of doing   more work to get this thing finished, it was already expired. Pay the $3,700 after they were just corrected. The so-called moisture survey, it is 3%; the condominium has acknowledged they put holes in the roof. There is a little bit marked in green, and we put vents up there. The Condo admits it’s their fault. We complied with the City, we tried to get the warranty, then all of a sudden, there are some tests done, and they are not from the FBC. In the first test, it was an uplift test, it’s not from the code – you cannot do it on that type of system. You are going to get an erroneous reading. 
Mr. D’Attile asked who ordered the moisture test. The answer was the condominium association. Mr. D’Attile: “Why didn’t you as a contractor get your own moisture test?” Mr. Flett asked if the remediation was now in place, or the action plan that is now being proposed, are you willing to do that. 
Mr. Mulhern: “Yes, it is proceeding.” 

Mr. Flett asked if the real issue here is the $3700, and if you were to not have to pay the $3700 reissuance of the permit, would he be willing to do the remediation? Mr. Mulhern answered yes.

Mr. Flett – I personally do not feel there is enough compelling evidence to show that the City did enough to tell the contractor that the permit was going to be expired. I’m taking the position that you were not given enough information to say that you needed to get your permit re-issued or that the permit was expired. If they are willing to do the remedial action, and the city is willing to waive the permit fee, and at the end of the day, they’re going to get a good roof.
Mr. Flett gave Mr. Mulhern the opportunity – if you get this permit valid right now – would you cancel your appeal? If they keep your permit valid? Mr. Flett asked Mr. Gonzalez that if Mr. Mulhern will finish the work that you want – he said he would take away the appeal. Question to Mr. Gonzalez “Would you reactivate the permit without the $3700?” 

Mr. Gonzalez – We would do that if all the requirements of my July 29, 2009 letter are met Mr. Mulhern said they have been met. The Chair concluded that there was no answer on that and called for final discussion and a repeat of the motion.
Mr. Kozich made a MOTION based upon the evidence presented and Staff’s recommendation, to deny the appeal. Mr. Tringo seconded the MOTION.
THE MOTION CARRIED 8 TO 4.

 4.
Revision to Board Policy #08-02 Administrative Guidelines for the Processing of 
an Expired Permit: to extend the date of the program and to reduce the frequency of the 
reporting requirements.
Mr. DiPietro addressed the Board and walked the members through to follow the agenda packet. He stated that more than 6,500 expired permits had been processed under the Board of Rules and Appeals policy. Mr. DiPietro went on to say that based upon that and a survey the Board conducted with the Building Officials, which was supported by about a 5 to 1 margin, the recommendation is that the Policy be extended. The only glitch being some of the responders, a minority, not happy about the monthly reporting requirements. We recommend changing the policy to quarterly. In defense of the requirement, that’s how we know that 6,500 expired building permits were processed. The recommendation is to approve an extension of the policy for another year and a half to December 2011.
Mr. Kozich made a MOTION to approve; Mr. D’Attile seconded the MOTION. The MOTION passed unanimously with a show of hands.
5.
Fiscal Year 2011 Budget (October 1, 2010 – September 30, 2011)
Mr. DiPietro addressed the Board and suggested reducing the budget for next year by $26,780. In 2009, revenues were a little over $860,000 for the municipal fee. That was the lowest since 1996. We did not do a rate increase for twenty-two years. Our revenues went from $1,596,000 in FY07, which was the tail end of Hurricane Wilma, then to $976,000 in FY08, then to $860,000 for FY09. When you add 71% for the rate increase, we should be bringing in $1,471,000. I have projected a $1,020,000. The rate increase should have brought in a lot more money than it has. 
The reserves are estimated to drop to $289,000 as of September 30, 2010. We should take in $1,700,000 for Fiscal Year 2011, next year. It defies logic that our revenues are this low, and we are hoping for a boost in the summer. We are on a very short time frame with the County. The Administrator will make her recommendation by law, by July 15, 2010. We want to reduce the budget today, other than addressing salary issues. We are asking for less money than the County was going to give us and the reason is we are trying to do the best we can to get enough money to get by in the next year.
Mr. Kozich – I am out there in the market, and I know what architects and engineers are doing. It is still an extremely tight market. I do not think $1.7 million is going to be a realistic number. We are going to use that surplus up very quickly, and then we are going to have a problem. Mr. DiPietro agreed that 1.7 M will not hold up, but we can squeak by with $1.6 million, even $1.5, because we have $300,000 in reserves. Further discussion of 2008 and 2009. The real question is will next year be a million or a 1.2 million. Responding to Mr. Flett’s inquiry regarding the current year’s budget. Mr. Tringo offered to discuss some options further, but that Mr. DiPietro should put them on next month’s agenda. The Director noted that by June 2, 2010, we should have most of the information for April 2010 in this format. Traditionally we start picking up money in the summer.
Mr. Kozich advised the Director to watch this very closely, and the Chair agreed to continue the review next month based on further data. We are down to the bare bones budget, and whether or not we are going to have enough money to continue with a forty- hour week remains in question. Mr. Zackria added that even if we add a month we’re looking at less than $100,000. The answer right now would be cutting back some hours.
Mr. Kozich made a MOTION to approve the budget cuts, and to hear this item again next month. Mr. Tringo seconded the MOTION. The MOTION was unanimously approved with a show of hands.
THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY WITH A VOTE OF 12 – 0.
6.
Post Disaster Unsafe Structure Reporting Forms
On October 24, 2004, Hurricane Wilma directly impacted Broward County. In the aftermath, Broward County had to face issues of where to house significant numbers of citizens displaced by the storm.

About two years ago, the Emergency Management Division contacted the Board of Rules and Appeals, based upon our professional relationship with all building departments, wanting to institute a reporting form on unsafe structures. At the division’s request, the Board of Rules and Appeals processed an Administrative Chapter code change which became effective March 1, 2009, Section 109.14.6, which is attached. The code now calls for a mandatory unsafe structure reporting form to be sent from all the building departments to the Emergency Management Division. This information will greatly assist Broward County in supplying the necessary information to State and Federal agencies in obtaining disaster related grant funds.

Section 109.14.6 anticipates both agencies approving the reporting form. The attachments are satisfactory to the staffs of both entities. Therefore, the forms are recommended for your approval.

Mr. Kozich made a MOTION to accept the recommendations of the Director. Mr. D’Attile seconded the MOTION. The MOTION was unanimously approved with a show of hands.

THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY WITH A VOTE OF 12 – 0.

7.
Director’s Report

Mr. DiPietro discussed the issues of the cars and the building code changes, neither of which require a vote tonight. The Building Code changes are just a disclosure of what the Staff has filed at the request of individual board members, their own staff initiative or at the request of a Board of Rules and Appeals committee.
The other item concerns the cars. We sent a letter to Bertha Henry, and we took a position of asking for an exemption on the cars, so that the employees can keep their cars. It was not until about ten days ago that we received an answer. This item will come back to you in the next two or three meetings. Briefly, the County has wanted to eliminate the cars, and has already done so for a number of employee groups; employees that retain cars have been paying since January 2009, $1,040 per year. We have gone just under a year and a half. They have now suggested the concept that we can keep the cars if we pay for them. Without employees having to pay, I would like to work something out with the County, as a board, you have already approved of the idea that new employees would pay for cars. The question is whether there would be some kind of a phase-in program. I would like to bring back the item, and you will make your decision. All the Code Compliance Officers, except one, are in their sixties. If we can put off the charge or make it small enough, then as a practical matter it will be new employees paying the cost. The issue of the take-home vehicles is driving the car to and from work. The Chair asked whether we are trying to negotiate with the County. Mr. DiPietro said yes, he has asked the County to change their figures. The County had quoted forty-six cents (46¢) per mile, but Jim noted they could not charge us overhead costs because we already pay a Cost Allocation Charge. They have agreed to ask their Fleet people to give us a new figure. 
Adjournment

There being no further business to go before the board, Mr. Kozich moved to adjourn, and was seconded by Mr. Tringo. The meeting adjourned at 8:36 p.m.
[image: image1.png]



​​​​​​​​​​​​​_____________________

Steve Kastner - Chair
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